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1.	Recycling Waste Collection 


The Hespin Wood garden waste-composting scheme was a finalist (one of four) in the Best Partnership category in the National Recycling Awards.  The awards were made last week at a conference in Telford. Some of our Street Scene staff attended the event on behalf of the Council.  Unfortunately, the award went to a plastic recycling initiative in the Republic of Ireland.  So I think that we could still say that even as a runner-up we were first in our own Country.





The kerb-side recycling scheme continues to do well.  All participating households were recently sent a newsletter providing them with feedback about the scheme (plus a well deserved thank you from all of us).  In early October, Members were sent a more detailed newsletter, which provided in-depth information about the performance of the two schemes.  The recycling rate for the first quarter of the year was 29% (compared with a rate of 17% for 2003/04).  We hope to calculate the second quarters soon and we have no reason to believe that we shouldn’t break through the 30% barrier.  Everyone involved in this, from collecting to providing the recyclables should be congratulated for what I believe is an excellent achievement, to come to 29% of all household waste being recycled.





There is a report being presented to the Executive outlining proposals for 2005/06 which if adopted will see the scheme extended plus an extension to the range of materials we collect for recycling for example, plastic and card will be an addition.





As we look further ahead, the Council is a partner in the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership, which is currently developing a municipal waste management strategy for the whole of the County.  We hope to produce the framework for the strategy by Christmas with specific action plans produced for each of the partners by the end of this municipal year.  The development of the Council’s action plan will require the engagement of Members and I therefore propose that a number of events will be organised to enable Members to contribute to this important process.  Details will be formulated shortly and Members informed as soon as we are able to do so.  We envisage that the action plan will clearly map out the direction that our waste collection services will take in the years to come.





Via the Strategic Waste Partnership, this Council will have an opportunity to input into the County Council’s process of appointing the new Waste Disposal Contractor and deciding on which (if any) of the new Waste Management Technologies will be adopted for the future.  This particular process will be a major importance to Cumbria’s future prosperity and the future of our Waste Collection Service.
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2.	Planning


Planning Services are now able to receive both Planning and Building Control Applications over the Internet.  On-line payment facilities are being investigated and will be implemented shortly.  





Work is also underway to upgrade our Planning and Building Control computer software, which will allow online viewing of drawings and the details of the applications.  This is a major step forward within the Planning and Development Services department and will be extremely important for the future.  The contract for the supply of the GIS Software has been signed with the supplier and over the next 12 months the system will be rolled out through the authority.  There is of course a considerable amount of data capture work to be undertaken but the system will improve the Council’s ability to access property information, meeting electronic governance targets and improve the Council’s service to customers.  





A recent report on delivering retail led regeneration in towns and small cities compiled by the Bartlett School of Planning identified Carlisle as on of five towns that exhibited best practice in a report that identifies how smaller towns and cities can differentiate themselves on the five C’s: Competition, Catchment, Character, Choice and Convenience.








Bereavement Services


I am pleased to report that the planning application for the extension to the security fencing at Richardson Street cemetery has been approved.  As many of you will be aware we have suffered greatly from vandalism in the past, we are hoping that this will assist in reducing or stopping this type of behaviour all together.  





We have implemented a registration scheme for all monumental masons in line with the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium Management guidance.   This is a free scheme and only those registered with us will be permitted to carry out any works.  It will give the Council better control over the standard of works being completed and will help with the Health and Safety issues relating to memorial safety.  





The National Charter for the Bereaved for which we were founder members has now been updated and we have just had our latest Best Value Assessment results back.  21 locations throughout the Country were re-assessed and at the moment we are placed second both nationally and for the North.








New Building Regulations


As from 01 December 2004 Part A of the Structural Stability Regulations comes into force a revised approved document controlling the stability of new buildings.  Also, Part C: Contaminated Land, a revised approved document controlling building on contaminated land.





As from 01 January 2005, Part P: Electrical Safety comes into effect, this is a completely new part of the Building Regulations dealing with electrical work in dwellings.  Part P is intended to work two fold, the Government has approved a number of self certification bodies whose members will be able to self certify their own work and simply notify the Local Authorities that they have carried out that work (that is the easy part).  All other persons intending to carry out electrical work will have to submit an application to Local Authority Building Control and have the work inspected and tested by the Local Authority.  This could have a significant effect on the Building Control Surveyors as at present there is no experience in dealing with electrical work within the section, and at the moment very few people have registered for the self-certification.








Environment


A new Code of Practice and associated guidance has been issued covering the enforcement issues under the Food Safety 1990 Act.





New food safety legislation is to be introduced in January 2006, this will replace virtually all existing legislation.  The proposals (several hundred pages long) are currently out for consultation and I am sure that we will be hearing more of this at a later time.





We also have a nation-wide consultation going at the moment with regard to Public Health Laboratory Services.  At present our services are from the Cumberland Infirmary and this service is vital to supporting our Public Health role if at any time you are asked for an opinion on this service we should emphasise the need to keep this as a vital local resource.








6.	Traffic


There has been much coverage of traffic problems in the media in recent weeks.   I am attending a meeting on 22 November which is aimed at identifying improvements.   The primary responsibility for traffic management is of course the County Council however wherever possible the City Council will strive to pursue improvements.   Both myself and the Infrastructure O/S Committee intend to participate fully in the development of the next Local Transport Plan (LTP2).





Touching upon the short term traffic problems experienced at Christmas I have asked Officers to identify and implement a package of measures which the Council can progress.   These include:


improved signage for car parks on the fringe of the City Centre to try and avoid unnecessary vehicle access into the central area;


review parking arrangements at the bottom of Lowther Street;


open up additional parking space in Water Street;


negotiated the temporary provision of parking on the Lower Viaduct on the site of the former County Offices


Perhaps the most significant factor is the concession agreed by the Executive for free pensioner trips to encourage this group to use public transport








7.	Civic Centre


Significant amount of building work has been undertaken in the Civic Centre in recent months, replacing windows and building the new Customer Contact Centre.   I would like to compliment our workforce on their efforts and their flexibility and quality of work, which has kept disruption to a minimum.








8.	Integrated Service Delivery – Area Working 


The Head of CTS and I are developing proposals to more effectively deliver services on an area basis.   Initially this will cover street cleaning, aspects of grounds maintenance and some highway safety repairs.   There are many opportunities and benefits that are being explored, not least the greater engagement of Ward Members.   It is the intention to present our report to the Executive on 20 December and subsequently through O/S.








9.	Request from Council 


At the last Council meeting there was a request for an all-party delegation to meet Carlisle Housing Association.  There has been some difficulty in arranging the date, but I can now report that the 01 December 2004 at 3.30p.m. is the time and date chosen I am hoping that the new Chief Executive for Carlisle Housing will be able to attend all other parties have been informed.
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